
All-Nighter
by Tim Ryder

BRIAN sits in a computer lab, frantically typing. It's the middle of 
the night and he's entered that strange fugue state college students 
often enter the night before a paper is due. EILEEN enters.

EILEEN
Brian? How's the paper coming? 

BRIAN
Great, really great. What time is it?

EILEEN
3:45 am. 

BRIAN
(frantic)

Perfect! I'm on perfect pace! Better than 
perfect pace! Perfecter pace! Maybe I 
should have started sooner than midnight 
the day before it's due, but that is in 
the past! Is that coffee? 

EILEEN
Yeah, it is. I had to look everywhere just 
to find a place open this time of night. 

BRIAN
Oh thank you. You're my best friend. 
(sings) You're my best friend. (speaks 
again) That's a song by Queen. The 
frontman of Queen was Freddie Mercury. 
Mercury rising means things are getting 
hotter. This coffee is hot. It's all 
coming together. 

EILEEN
Are you okay? Maybe it's time to take a 
break. 

BRIAN
Yeah, great idea! Let's take a break, get 
moving, get the blood flowing. Wanna do 
some jumping jacks? Let's do it!

He starts doing jumping jacks but his arms don't match his legs.



BRIAN
Help, I'm doing them backward but now that 
I've started I can't stop! Katie! Help!

Eileen comes over and pins his arms to his sides, stopping him.

Oh thank you. I've been getting stuck in 
loops. I wasted an hour sharpening 
pencils.

EILEEN
You're not writing with a pencil.

BRIAN
They're for self-defense!

EILEEN
Okay, calm down. I'm sure everything will 
be okay. Let's just look at what you have 
so far. 

BRIAN
Very well! Gaze upon genius, mortal, and 
weep!

EILEEN looks at the computer. 

EILEEN
Brian, this is just a mess of shapes and 
symbols. 

BRIAN
Yup! A few pages in, I realized that my 
thoughts could no longer be expressed 
through the 26 letters in our alphabet, so 
I changed the font to Wingdings. Then I 
held down the shift key and just started 
hitting the numbers one through nine like 
I was swearing in a comic strip. 

EILEEN
All of your citations are just lyrics of 
*NSYNC songs. 

BRIAN
I recently discovered that the Keeper of 
All Wisdom is more than likely Lance Bass. 
For a minute I thought it was Chris 
Kirkpatrick, but that's just ridiculous!



EILEEN
Where did you discover that? 

BRIAN
On Wikipedia! There's a better-than-
average chance I might have written it 
myself, but then I read it and that makes 
it true!

EILEEN
Did you write on the screen in pencil? 

BRIAN
Self-defense! 

EILEEN
Brian, I need you to be honest with me. 
Did you take something?

BRIAN
I took eight somethings! And only five of 
those somethings were pills. The other 
three somethings were secret somethings. I 
can't stop smelling my crotch! It's 
smelling worse and worse as the night 
progresses, but I can't stop smelling it. 

EILEEN
(angrily)

Okay, stop! You need to get ahold of 
yourself! Brian, you've had a month to 
work on this paper! What have you been 
doing?

BRIAN
I've been making a 1/10 scale model of the 
Taj Mahal out of beer cans and ramen cups. 
It's getting there. The dome is hard. 

EILEEN
Dammit, Brian! I take my responsibility as 
a study buddy seriously! For a month, I've 
been telling you to get your research 
together, find a thesis statement, write 
your outline...do you even have an 
outline?



BRIAN
I can see the outline of the universe!

EILEEN
Get it together, buddy! You knew this was 
coming. Our professor specifically said, 
“This is not a paper you can do the night 
before it's due.”

BRIAN
I know! I heard her say that and I 
thought, “She's right. I'm going to be 
dedicated and organized and do a little 
bit each week and get it done in plenty of 
time.” That's what most of my brain said. 
And then there was this tiny little other 
part of my brain that was like, “Challenge 
accepted!”

EILEEN
And the tiny little part won?

BRIAN
It's so tiny. But it's so powerful. Oh 
God, the somethings are wearing off. I'm 
so screwed! I'm gonna fail this class so 
hard. 

EILEEN
(comforting)

Ah, you'll be fine. Our classmates are 
pretty dumb. If you turn anything in at 
all, you'll be right in the middle of the 
bell curve. But you have to promise never 
to do this again. 

BRIAN
I promise. I'll never do this again. 

(beat)

EILEEN
You're going to do this again, aren't you?

BRIAN
Probably. 

BLACKOUT


